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Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 2 
Signup for the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 2 (CFAP 2) 
began on Sept. 21, 2020 and will continue through Dec. 11, 2020. 
CFAP 2 provides eligible producers with direct financial assistance 
due to market disruptions and associated costs because of the 
COVID-19 pandemic. Check out our brief video about the program. 

CFAP 2 is a separate program from the first round of the 
Coronavirus Food Assistance Program, now referred to as CFAP 1. 
Farmers and ranchers who participated in CFAP 1 will not be 
automatically enrolled and must complete a new application for 
CFAP 2. Details on how to apply can be found 
on farmers.gov/cfap/apply. 

CFAP 2 Eligible Commodities Finder 

Many more commodities are eligible for CFAP 2 than CFAP 1. 
Interested in finding the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 2 
payment rates for the eligible commodities you grow or raise? Our 
new, easy-to-use CFAP 2 Eligible Commodities Finder makes 
finding payment rates specific to your operation simple. From yam 
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To find county office locations, 
program information, and 
more visit the 
new Farmers.gov portal 

to alpaca farmers – and everyone in between – the payment rate 
information you need is just a few clicks away. Try it today on your 
desktop, tablet, or mobile device. 

Call Center 

A call center is available for producers who would like additional 
one-on-one support with the CFAP 2 application process. Please 
call 877-508-8364 to speak directly with a USDA employee ready to 
offer assistance. The call center can provide service to non-English 
speaking customers. Customers will select 1 for English and 2 to 
speak with a Spanish speaking employee. For other languages, 
customers select 1 and indicate their language to the call center 
staff. 

 

 
New to Farming Because of the Pandemic? USDA Can Help 
Are you new to farming because of the pandemic? USDA can help you get started – everything 
from helping you register your farm to getting financial assistance and advice. Our team members, 
based at USDA Service Centers across the country, are hearing from people who are interested in 
more space and working the land, and we want to let you know we can help.  

Get Started with USDA 

First, you want to make sure your farm is registered. If you purchased land, it might already be 
established with USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) with a farm number on file. If not, FSA can 
help you register your farm. 

To obtain a farm number, you’ll bring an official tax ID (Social Security number or an employer ID) 
and a property deed. If you do not own the land, bring a lease agreement to show you have control 
of the property to your FSA representative. If your operation is incorporated or an entity, you may 
also need to provide proof that you have signature authority and the legal ability to enter contracts 
with USDA. 

Access to Capital 
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USDA can provide access to capital through its farm loans, which is a great resource when 
producers aren’t able to get a loan from a traditional lender. Loans can help with purchasing land or 
equipment or with operating costs, and FSA even offers microloans, which are especially popular 
among producers with smaller farms. For more information, check out our Farm Loan Discovery 
Tool. 

Conservation Practices 

We can help you make conservation improvements to your farm, which are good for your bottom 
line and your operation. We’ll help you develop a conservation plan as well as apply for financial 
assistance that’ll cover the bulk of the costs for implementing. To learn more about some of the 
conservation practices that we help producers with, check out our Conservation at Work Video 
Series. 

If you purchase land, and you don’t want to farm all of it, you can look at either a conservation 
easement or managing for native shrubs and grasses through either the Agricultural Conservation 
Easement Program or Conservation Reserve Program (CRP). Easements are long-term, while a 
CRP contract is 10-15 years. These are good options for lands with land that is not optimal for 
production or sensitive lands like wetlands and grasslands. 

Additional Resources 

Depending on your farm, you may want to look at crop insurance. The USDA’s Risk Management 
Agency provides crop insurance to help you manage risks on your farm. There are many types of 
insurance products available for a wide variety of production practices, including organic and 
sustainable agriculture. 

Your local communities also have great resources for farmers including conservation districts, Rural 
Development, cooperative extensions, and different farming groups. To get started with USDA, 
contact your local USDA service center – for contact information visit farmers.gov/service-center-
locator. 

 
FSA Encourages Farmers and Ranchers to Vote in County 
Committee Elections 
The 2020 Farm Service Agency County Committee Elections will begin on Nov. 2, 2020, when 
ballots are mailed to eligible voters. The deadline to return ballots to local FSA offices, or to be 
postmarked, is Dec. 7, 2020. 

County committee members are an important component of the operations of FSA and provide a 
link between the agricultural community and USDA. Farmers and ranchers elected to county 
committees help deliver FSA programs at the local level, applying their knowledge and judgment to 
make decisions on commodity price support programs, conservation programs, incentive indemnity 
and disaster programs for some commodities, emergency programs and eligibility. FSA committees 
operate within official regulations designed to carry out federal laws. 

To be an eligible voter, farmers and ranchers must participate or cooperate in an FSA program. A 
person who is not of legal voting age but supervises and conducts the farming operations of an 
entire farm, may also be eligible to vote. 
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Eligible voters who do not receive a ballot can obtain one from their local USDA Service Center. 

Newly elected committee members will take office Jan. 1, 2021. 

More information on county committees, such as the new 2020 fact sheet, can be found on the FSA 
website at fsa.usda.gov/elections or at a local USDA Service Center. 

 
USDA Supports U.S. Seafood Industry Impacted by 
Retaliatory Tariffs 
U.S. Secretary of Agriculture Sonny Perdue announced that the U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) will provide approximately $530 million to support the U.S. seafood industry and 
commercially licensed fishermen impacted by retaliatory tariffs from foreign governments. The 
funding will be provided through the Seafood Trade Relief Program and funded through the 
Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC), administered by USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

The Seafood Trade Relief Program funding will support the following seafood types: 

• Atka mackerel 
• Crab (Dungeness, King, Snow, Southern Tanner) 
• Flounder 
• Geoduck 
• Goosefish 
• Herrings 
• Lobster 
• Pacific Cod 
• Pacific Ocean Perch 
• Pollock 
• Sablefish 
• Salmon 
• Sole 
• Squid 
• Tuna 
• Turbot 

Fishermen can sign-up for relief through the program from September 14, 2020 to December 14, 
2020. Fishermen should apply through their local USDA Service Center. To find your local Service 
Center, visit www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator. The application can be found 
at www.farmers.gov/seafood. 

All USDA Service Centers are open for business, including some that are open to visitors to conduct 
business in person by appointment only. All Service Center visitors wishing to conduct business 
with FSA, Natural Resources Conservation Service or any other Service Center agency should call 
ahead and schedule an appointment. Service Centers that are open for appointments will pre-
screen visitors based on health concerns or recent travel, and visitors must adhere to social 
distancing guidelines. Visitors are also required to wear a face covering during their appointment. 
Our program delivery staff will be in the office, and they will be working with our producers in the 
office, by phone and using online tools. More information can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 
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USDA Packages Disaster Protection with Loans to Benefit 
Specialty Crop and Diversified Producers 
Producers who apply for Farm Service Agency (FSA) farm loans will be offered the opportunity to 
enroll in the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP). NAP is available to producers 
who grow noninsurable crops and is especially important to fruit, vegetable, and other specialty crop 
growers. 

New, underserved and limited income specialty growers who apply for farm loans could qualify for 
basic loss coverage at no cost. 

The basic disaster coverage protects at 55 percent of the market price for crop losses that exceed 
50 percent of production. Covered “specialty” crops include: vegetables, fruits, mushrooms, 
floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, honey, syrup, hay, forage, grazing 
and energy crops.  FSA allows beginning, underserved or limited income producers to obtain NAP 
coverage up to 90 days after the normal application closing date when they also apply for FSA 
credit. 

Producers can also protect value-added production, such as organic or direct market crops, at their 
fair market value in those markets.  Targeted underserved groups eligible for free or discounted 
coverage include American Indians or Alaskan Natives, Asians, Blacks or African Americans, Native 
Hawaiians or other Pacific Islanders, Hispanics, and women. 

FSA offers a variety of loan products, including farm ownership loans, operating loans and 
microloans that have a streamlined application process. 

NAP coverage is not limited to FSA borrowers, beginning, limited resource, or underserved farmers. 
Any producer who grows eligible NAP crops can purchase coverage. To learn more, contact 
your local County USDA Service Center (for contact information visit farmers.gov/service-center-
locator) or visit fsa.usda.gov/nap or fsa.usda.gov/farmloans. 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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